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May 22, 2007

John Gage, President

American Federation of

  Government Employees

80 F Street, NW

Washington, DC 20001

Subject:  Response to Senator Edwards’ Proposals to “Radically” change HUD

Dear President Gage:


Thank you for advising me of your concern about Senator John Edwards’ proposals to change HUD, and your offer to present our position to him.  Members in our Headquarters Local, AFGE Local 476, prepared a detailed response to the proposals.  After review and consultation with several leaders in our Field Locals, we concur in their assessment.  Please accept this assessment as the Council’s position vis-à-vis Senator Edwards’ “radical” proposals. 


Senator Edwards’ policy statement entitled “Radically Overhauling HUD” would have been more aptly named “Radically Overhauling Federal, State and Local Affordable Housing Policies.”  The housing problems discussed in the statement are, by and large, not products of HUD policies, but rather products of Congress’ design and funding of low-income housing programs over the years.  Likewise, Senator Edwards’ proposed solutions to those problems will require primarily Congressional and state and local government action, not merely changes in HUD policies.  

Central to Congress’ design of the low-income programs discussed in the policy statement is implementation by local public housing authorities (PHAs), which are creatures of state and local governments.  HUD neither creates, owns, nor controls PHAs.  Rather, HUD provides to PHAs substantial yearly Congressionally-appropriated funding, in amounts that are now almost entirely dictated by statutory and regulatory formula.  In the low-income public housing and Section 8 voucher programs that are the focus of the policy statement, Congress long ago removed HUD’s discretion to do much more than to calculate and distribute funds to PHAs; to issue regulations that implement Congressional requirements regarding, among other things, the permissible uses of such funds; and to monitor PHAs’ compliance with those regulations.  Accordingly, the size of HUD’s Office of Public and Indian Housing, which implements the public housing and Section 8 programs, is not very large; it is now only 17 percent of HUD’s approximately 8,500-person workforce nationwide.
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What follows is a point by point recitation of many of the policy statement’s assertions, and a brief response to each point.

1.  Assertion:  HUD isolates low-income workers in inner cities and creates concentrated poverty.

Response:  Low-income workers are concentrated in inner cities for many reasons, including lack of adequate public transportation and social services in the suburbs.  However, one factor that contributes to this inner-city concentration is the Congressionally mandated fund allocation system of the 1970s and 1980s for the public housing and Section 8 programs, which caused funding for public housing and other HUD-assisted housing to go overwhelmingly to large cities, where the number and percentage of low-income families were already the largest.  Relatively little low-income housing was created in the suburbs for the same reason.  By the time that suburbs began to have their own low-income populations in more recent years, Congress cut off funding for public housing construction altogether, so that little new public housing was created anywhere except via the HOPE VI program, which also was targeted at the largest and worst public housing projects in inner cities.

2.  Assertion:  HUD’s bureaucracy makes more than $1.25 billion a year in improper rental assistance payments. 

Response:   HUD does not make Section 8 rental assistance payments to landlords – PHAs do.  And PHAs – with the recent help of HUD and other federal agencies such as the Social Security Administration – have discovered that some tenants who are the beneficiaries of those rental assistance payments are not being truthful to PHAs in reporting their incomes, resulting in a larger percentage of the tenants’ rents being paid by the PHAs than is justified.  There are other causes of overpayments to landlords, but they are PHA overpayments, not HUD overpayments; indeed, the amount of Section 8 funding that HUD provides to each PHA annually is almost entirely dictated by a Congressionally-mandated formula.  The tragedy of the overpayments is that tenants who are illegally causing excess subsidies to be paid to their landlords are preventing their PHAs from providing subsidies to additional eligible families.

3.  Assertion:  Housing vouchers allow families to choose to live near good schools and jobs by allowing them to rent available units in the suburbs; therefore, one million more vouchers should be funded and targeted to areas that are growing quickly and creating jobs.

Response:  Section 8 vouchers are portable; indeed, families who receive a voucher from their PHAs can “port” that rental subsidy to any jurisdiction in the United States in which they can find a landlord that is willing to rent to that family.  However, to decrease concentrations of low-income people in inner cities, vouchers would need to be targeted to inner-city PHAs – not suburban PHAs – and legislation would be needed (1) to restrict use of the vouchers to suburban growth areas and (2) to require PHAs to help inner-city families who are awarded vouchers to find units to rent in the suburbs.  Unfortunately, the latter task is difficult, because in many suburban areas there is a low vacancy rate among rental units overall and a near-zero vacancy rate for units at rents that voucher holders could afford even with their Section 8 subsidy, which is limited by law and, in the case of many units with higher-than-average rents, does not cover the full gap between 30 percent of family income (the traditional Section 8 family contribution to rent) and the landlord’s rent.  Though the amount of voucher subsidy could be increased by Congressional legislation (for example, by mandating a change in the manner in which “fair market rents” – which cap Section 8 voucher subsidies – are calculated for metropolitan areas across the country), the primary problem in the voucher program is lack of supply, i.e., too few units to rent at any price, and certainly too few units that are affordable to voucher holders.  (In this regard, see also – in item 5 below – the discussion of the current situation of former New Orleans public housing tenants displaced by Hurricane Katrina who seek to return to New Orleans.)

4.  Assertion:  Get HUD out of the business of public housing, which ties families to certain locations; instead, public housing families should be given vouchers, and only a small number of public housing units should be preserved, if doing so proves to be necessary to preserve the supply of affordable housing.

Response.  PHAs operate public housing developments; HUD does not.  For years, public housing has been targeted for elimination by Congressional conservatives.  Indeed, in 1996 and 1998, Congress enacted “mandatory conversion” legislation that directs PHAs to assess the costs of housing families in public housing and to eliminate that housing – and relocate families with Section 8 vouchers – if doing so would cost less in the long run than continuing to house the families in public housing.  Congress, however, has not provided the Section 8 funding to allow this “vouchering out” to occur and has in fact cut Section 8 funding levels to some housing authorities over the past few years.

However, in the view of many advocates for low-income families, it is fortunate that “mandatory conversion” has not taken place.  As indicated above, there is a shortage of units to rent with Section 8 vouchers, and even units that have rents that would be affordable to voucher holders are not made available to voucher holders because landlords do not want the administrative “red tape” and other headaches that participation in the voucher program entails.  Quite apart from those factors, however, many low-income people like public housing for several worthwhile reasons.  Not only is public housing in many areas – including large cities such as New York City – well maintained and otherwise fully adequate housing, low-income families prefer public housing to private Section 8 rentals because of public housing’s lower out-of-pocket cost, the greater assurance that a government landlord will not arbitrarily evict tenants for the sorts of reasons that a private landlord might (e.g., a conversion of an apartment building to condominiums or a single loud party), and the proximity of public housing to their relatives, friends, churches, jobs, and social service providers.  Over the years, the overwhelming majority of public housing residents – as well as their Members of Congress and groups such as the NAACP – have wanted governments to improve the schools and other circumstances in their public housing neighborhoods so that they can remain there.  And though many public housing residents would like to be given the option to move elsewhere with a Section 8 voucher if they choose to do so, they do not want their options limited by a government that tells them that they must move because their present neighborhoods are “bad” and that a suburban neighborhood will be “better for them.”  The Gautreaux experience in Chicago demonstrates that, while such moves to the suburbs can produce positive results for former public housing families, those families need a lot of assistance in making what can be a very difficult transition. 

5.  Assertion:  HOPE VI funding should be increased, and the program should be reformed to hold down costs and ensure that existing residents benefit from any investments in their neighborhoods.

Response:  Though this proposal requires Congressional action, not HUD action, the proposed reform that ensures that existing residents benefit from HOPE VI redevelopment does address the primary objection to HOPE VI from public housing residents – that is, that the families who lived for years in the squalor of poorly-administered public housing wind up being excluded from that neighborhood after revitalization and relocated either to already-existing public housing elsewhere or to a more expensive unit that they must rent with a voucher elsewhere.  Without this reform, this proposal becomes indistinguishable from the Administration plan that has received so much criticism in New Orleans – i.e., that the public housing from which tenants were displaced by Hurricane Katrina be demolished and replaced with significantly fewer public housing units, thereby keeping most displaced families from returning to the New Orleans area, given the lack of private-market units for Section 8 voucher holders to rent there.

6.  Assertion:  States and cities should be required, via conditions attached to the award of federal housing and transportation funds, to create affordable housing near good jobs and schools.

Response:  This proposal would require Congressional action in order to authorize the grant conditions that HUD and other agencies would be imposing and enforcing.

7.  Assertion:  Housing policy should be set primarily on a metropolitan basis to better promote economically integrated housing – a goal that is not well served by fragmentation of housing responsibility among many housing authorities in most metropolitan areas.

Response:  Though PHAs are not owned, operated, or controlled by HUD, this is a superb policy proposal.  The plethora of PHAs in some metropolitan areas is a consequence of the large number of separate local governments in those areas and those governments’ creation of PHAs that serve only each governmental unit’s residents.  The Section 8 voucher program is actually one of the few things that require different PHAs in the same metropolitan area to cooperate with one another, because of the HUD regulations that mandate that voucher holders from one jurisdiction be allowed to “port” their vouchers to landlords in another PHA’s jurisdiction.  However, Congressional legislation should be enacted that either requires, or gives PHAs incentives, to cooperate with one another on a much wider range of housing issues.

8.  Assertion:  With more authority for decision-making to be made on a regional or state level, the HUD workforce could be cut by 1,500 employees while also reducing HUD’s reliance on costly and sometimes-incompetent contractors.

Response:  As earlier indicated, HUD’s Office of Public and Indian Housing is not large; it has only 1,500 employees itself nationwide, making it only a relatively small portion of the (also relatively minimal) 8,500-person HUD workforce, which includes, among other things, employees of the Federal Housing Administration (which administers the huge FHA insured mortgage programs) and the Office of Community Planning and Development (which administers the Community Development Block Grant and HOME programs that provide grants to virtually every state and local government unit in the country).  In the modern age of computers, it does not take a huge workforce to get funding out to even the hundreds of PHAs across the country that present law requires PIH to recognize and fund, so a reduction in the number of PIH grantees would not make many PIH employees expendable and would not save a large amount of money.  At best, some PIH employees would be able once again to perform grantee oversight responsibilities – such as on-site monitoring reviews – that have been severely restricted over the past 10 years due to the inadequacy of staff time, while other members of PIH’s eminently capable, professional staff could be retrained, relatively inexpensively, to serve any “new mission” that the “Overhauling HUD” policy statement proposes (at significant cost) to hire new employees to serve.  And though it is a good idea for all components of HUD to reduce their use of contractors to perform essential functions, those essential functions would necessarily have to be performed instead by HUD employees.  It is for these functions that some new hiring may need to be done, restoring some of the over 8,000 HUD jobs that have been lost to contractors and other downsizing initiatives over the past 20 years.  

9.  Assertion:  One million new vouchers over the next five years should be dedicated to working families, as well as the elderly and individuals with disabilities, and working families should be given certain benefits aimed to increase their self-sufficiency in exchange for their agreement to work at a steady job.

Response:  Though this is a well-intentioned proposal, the inadequate supply of affordable units in the private market for voucher holders to rent makes it unlikely that a dramatic increase in vouchers alone will solve any current affordable housing problem in metropolitan areas.  An increase in the supply of affordable private-market rental housing would also be needed.  Such an increase in new units would particularly benefit the elderly and individuals with disabilities, as new units would have to comply with accessibility standards; the lack of such compliance among older units causes many elderly and individuals with disabilities to live in PHA-owned and operated public housing in the inner cities, often in developments dedicated exclusively to the elderly and disabled.  Certainly working families with vouchers will have no hesitation to sign agreements to continue to work at a steady job in exchange for self-sufficiency benefits.  Those families often need those jobs in order to pay their rent and otherwise make ends meet in any event.


In conclusion, Senator Edwards needs to understand that it has been too long since HUD had the programs and budget authority to build and/or subsidize affordable housing.  Housing vouchers are paper and do not in and of themselves provide housing.  Employees at HUD want to help build affordable housing.  We want to be, and can be, part of the solution.


Thank you for presenting our position to Senator Edwards.






In solidarity,
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Carolyn Federoff, President
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